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  BOARD REPORT – SPECIAL MEETING (BUDGET R2) 
 
 
 

DATE:  February 22, 2014 
 
FROM: Joanne Fraser, Deputy Treasurer 
 
SUBJECT:  2014 Budget – Round 2 Summary 
 
 
Summary: 

After incorporating changes the Board requested in the Round 1 budget discussions, the Round 
2 budget package includes an overall tax increase of 4.1% or $52,570 over 2013.   

Various department budgets were reviewed in Round 1 and the Board referred them directly to 
Round 3.  These are not covered in this report. 

Budgets: 

Department 110 – Administration  

In the Round 1 Budget, the Board directed staff to include the accumulated surplus to reserves.  
Therefore, there is a $79,916 contribution to reserves for 2014.  Staff has provided a separate 
report with options of what the reserves could be used for. 

Although the tax requisition has increased by 4.3%, this is mainly due to the increase in 
Directors’ remuneration and the staff cost of living adjustment.   

You will also notice a jump in taxation in 2015.  Staff has included $10,000 in Computer 
Maintenance, Line 01-3-110-7470 for a new server.  The Board can decide at that time if 
reserves will be used.  

Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for Administration [110] be referred to Round 3 
as presented. 

Department 120 - Electoral Areas  

At the time the budget was run, staff had not received a budget submission from the Moresby 
Island Management Committee (MIMC).  Since then, the Committee has submitted the “2013 
Operating Statements & 2014 Budget (MIMC Administration)” report which is included as a 
separate item on the meeting agenda.   

MIMC ended 2013 with a surplus of $4,524 which the report notes has been transferred to a 
Special Projects Fund. 
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The 2014 grant request by MIMC is for $35,000, with 2/3 being funded by Electoral Area 
Administration and 1/3 by Electoral Area E Administration. 

This budget currently includes grant funding for $23,000. 

Staff Recommendation:  Staff is seeking direction from the Board. 

Department 121 – Electoral Area ‘E’ Administration  

This department represents the portion of the MIMC Administrative Grant to be funded 
independently by Electoral Area ‘E’.  This budget currently includes $12,000 for the MIMC grant. 
 
The 2013 surplus balance was updated and transferred to reserves.   
 
Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for Electoral Area ‘E’ Administration [121] be 
referred to Round 3 as presented. 
 

Department 172 – Grant in Aid – Area C  

Staff has included $1,400 for future special projects in Area C, to be determined (possibly 
helipad lighting). 
 
Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for Grant-in-Aid Area C [172] be referred to 
Round 3 as presented.   
 
Department 173 – Grant in Aid – Area D  

$1,500 has been included in this budget for a grant-in-aid for Jungle Beach.   
 
Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for Grant in Aid – Area D [173] be referred to 
Round 3 as presented. 
 
Department 210 - Sandspit Volunteer Fire Department  

Staff has not received a 2014 budget from this service.  There has been no change from Round 
1 budget discussions. 

Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for Sandspit Volunteer Fire Department [229] be 
referred to Round 3 as presented. 
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Department 229 – Emergency Program Area E  

There has been no change to this budget from Round 1 discussions. 

Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for Emergency Program Area E [229] be referred 
to Round 3 as presented. 
 
Department 310 - 319 – Islands Waste Management   

This service was reaching its maximum taxation limit and, therefore, the Board increased the 
limit by 25% to $0.62 per thousand of the net taxable assessment fixed for hospital purposes, by 
Bylaw No. 271.1, 2013.  It should be noted, however, that tax levels for this department has 
remained constant over several years. 

In order to better show the true cost of the components that make up the total cost of Islands 
Solid Waste Service, this budget is split into the following functions: 

310 – General 
311 – Recycling 
313 – Hauling 
315 – Transfer Station 
317 – Landfill 
319 – Collection 
 

This department has a surplus of $144,000 which has accumulated over several years.  Staff is 
proposing that, in the interim, these funds be transferred to reserves as there are likely to be 
some capital expenditures required in the not too distant future. 

 
The garbage collection contract with Big Red expires in May 2014.  Staff has met to discuss 
potential updates to the contract and the bylaw. 
 
Staff Recommendation:  That the budgets for Islands Solid Waste Management [310 – 
319] be referred to Round 3 as presented. 

Department 330 - Regional Waste Management  

In Round 1, the Board requested staff provide a report with options for the redistribution of the 
existing surplus.  This information is presented in a separate report. 

Staff Recommendation:  Staff is seeking direction from the Board on any action to be 
taken. 
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Department 340 - Mainland Recycling   

As this service was reaching its tax limit in 2013, it was increased by the allowable 25% or to 
$0.25 per thousand of the net taxable assessment fixed for hospital purposes, as per Bylaw No. 
270.1, 2013.  .  It should be noted, though, that the actual 4.9% increase in taxation is primarily 
due to cover the cost-of-living adjustment and support services. 

There was a deficit of approximately $31,000 for 2013 due to lower revenues and going over-
budget in maintenance and staffing.   

This deficit was carried forward into 2014 but offset by accumulated prior years’ surplus of 
$34,000 for a net surplus of $3,100.   

Staff will be reviewing this bylaw in 2014. 

Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for the Mainland Recycling Service [340] be 
referred to Round 3 as presented. 

Department 510 - Rural Land Use Planning  

In Round 1, the Board directed staff to maintain tax levels to 2013 and any resulting surplus be 
included in Contract Services, Line 01-3-510-7700. 

Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for the Planning Service [510] be referred to 
Round 3 as presented. 

Department 720 - Haida Gwaii Museum & Arts Council Contributions 

There has been no change in this budget from Round 1.  Grants to organizations totaling 
$68,500 are comprised of the following: 

         2013     2014 

- Haida Gwaii     40,000   40,000  
- Dixon Entrance    8,000       8,000 
- Port Clements Historical    8,500   10,000 
- HGI Arts Council  3,500        3,500 
- Delkatla Nature Centre  4,000   4,000 

  64,000   68,500 

Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for the Haida Gwaii Museum & Arts Council 
[720] be approved as presented. 
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Department 730  – Haida Gwaii Recreation   

Staff would like to bring to the Board’s attention that there was accumulated surplus of $9,030 
which was transferred to reserves.  This could be used for rate stabilization or for future 
projects. 
 
The Board may want to bring some of the surplus into 2014 for rate stabilization. 
 
Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for Haida Gwaii Recreation [730] be referred to 
Round 3 as presented. 

 
Department 752 - Mainland Recreation Area C  

2013 – There is a small surplus of $370 which has been carried forward.  

2014 – This service continues to provide small grants of $2,500 to the Oona River Community 
Association and $1,500 for the Prince Rupert Library.   

There has been no change from the Round 1 budget. 

Staff Recommendation:  That the budget for Mainland Recreation Area C [752] be 
referred to Round 3 as presented. 
 

Department 810 - Sandspit Water Utility  

At the time the budget was run, staff had not received a budget submission for Sandspit Water.  
MIMC has since then submitted their financials, which are included in the agenda package 
entitled “2013 Operating Statements & 2014 Budget (MIMC Water)”.  The grant requested for 
2014 is for $53,283.   

This R2 budget currently includes a $52,661 grant which reflects the 2013 grant less $2,752 
which was included to cover the 2012 deficit. 

Staff Recommendation:  Staff is seeking direction if there are any further changes to this 
budget. 
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Department 901 - Feasibility Studies  

The Moresby Island Management Committee has asked to undertake a referendum for the 
Sandspit Community Hall.  This referendum could be funded through Feasibility Studies (all 
electoral areas pay into this) or through Electoral Area E Administration.  Ultimately, if the 
referendum would pass and the service is established, all referendum costs must be covered by 
the service. 

Staff does not have cost numbers for including a referendum; however, there would be some 
advertising and staff costs.  If the Director for Electoral Area E was elected by acclamation, 
however, they would bear the total cost (between $5,000 and $10,000).   

The original Alternate Approval Process in 2012 was defeated and funded by the Feasibility 
service.   

Staff will be providing a supplementary report on the proposed referendum but is seeking 
direction on how the referendum should be funded. 
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STAFF REPORT  
 
 

DATE:  February 22, 2014  (Round 2 Budget) 
 
FROM: Joanne Fraser, Deputy Treasurer 

Joan Merrick, Chief Administrative Officer 
 
SUBJECT:  Regional Solid Waste Surplus 
 

 

Recommendation: 
 
THAT the Board receives the staff report “Regional Solid Waste Surplus”; 
 
AND THAT the Board provides direction regarding the use of the funds. 
 
 
BACKGROUND: 
 
The Regional Solid Waste function has carried forward a surplus since 2006. The 
original purpose of the funds is unclear; however, the Regional Solid Waste service’s 
primary purpose has been to support Regional Waste Management Planning. There was 
a Regional Solid Waste Management Plan “Stage 3 Report” completed in 1996 and a 
Waste Management Review Report completed in 2007. 
 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
The Regional Solid Waste (function 330) surplus of $11,782 appears to consist of 
unused funds from 2006 or 2007. The funds could be transferred to a reserve to be used 
for future Solid Waste Management Plans; however these reports are generally very 
expensive and the amount of the surplus would only cover a very small portion of the 
cost of such a study. 
 
Given that this surplus has been carried over from year to year for over six years staff is 
recommending the Board consider various options for dealing with it. A spreadsheet 
showing the taxation by area in 2006 and distribution of the remaining funds based on 
2006 and 2014 assessed values is attached for reference. 
 
Options for the surplus funds: 
 

1. Transfer to reserves and use at some future time to offset a portion of the cost of 
updating the Solid Waste Management Plan. An update to the Solid Waste 
Management Plan is estimated to cost between $50,000 and $100,000. 

2. Transfer the surplus to reserves and supplement the reserve with additional 
funding each year, through taxation, to build up the reserve to fund a future 
study. 
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3. Return the funds to the taxpayers through “negative taxation” in 2014. This would 
provide a one year tax saving for each community although the amounts are very 
small. Note: the negative taxation would be distributed based on 2014 assessed 
values. 

4. Split the funding proportionally between Islands Solid Waste ($2,230) and 
Mainland Recycling ($9,552) to be used to fund a one-time project for each 
service such as increased public education, signage, or some other project. If this 
option was chosen Staff would report back with project recommendations for the 
Board to consider. 

 
 

 
Staff’s recommendation is to either transfer the funds into reserves for future use or to 
allocate the funds proportionally between Islands Solid Waste and Mainland Recycling to 
be used for a special project in 2014. 
 
However, consideration should be given to how and when an update to the Solid Waste 
Management Plan should be undertaken. Given the increasing pressure from economic 
growth in the region, a plan update may become necessary in the not too distant future. 
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STAFF REPORT  
 
 

DATE:  February 22, 2014  (Round 2 Budget) 
 
FROM: Joanne Fraser, Deputy Treasurer 

Joan Merrick, Chief Administrative Officer 
 
SUBJECT:  Analysis of Administration Surplus 
 

 

Recommendation: 
 
THAT the Board receives the staff report “Analysis of Admin (110) Surplus”; 
 
AND THAT the full amount of the surplus, $79,916, be transferred into reserves for 
future use. 
 
 
BACKGROUND: 
 
The Administration function has accumulated a surplus over the past several years. At 
the December Round One Budget meeting staff was directed to report back with 
recommended uses for that surplus. 
 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
The Administration (function 110) surplus has accumulated over several years since 
2010. The most significant increase in the accumulated surplus occurred in 2011 due, in 
part, to the delay in hiring the third administrative staff position. In 2012, a portion of the 
surplus was used to fund the purchase and implementation of the new accounting 
software system. The overall surplus at the end of 2013 is now $79,916. This represents 
approximately 10% of the annual Administration operating budget.  
 
There are many uses for the surplus which could include: an immediate offset to taxation 
in 2014; rate stabilization by spreading the surplus over multiple years; funding one time 
projects; or transferring the funds into a reserve for future use. In order to make an 
informed decision staff feels it is important to look at the longer term implications of each 
option. To that end, staff has prepared a series of charts (below) to illustrate the effects 
of the various uses of a surplus.  
 
One of the key principles to achieving financial sustainability is not to use one time 
funding to offset ongoing costs. For example: using a surplus from one year to reduce 
taxation in the following year artificially lowers the tax burden as it must be increased in 
subsequent years to reflect that there is no surplus to carry forward. While there is a 
temporary tax savings, this creates a shift in taxation that may not be easily interpreted 
or understood by the public or other users. While the following examples are simplistic, 
they provide a clear illustration of the impacts of the various options. 
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Example of using surplus to offset taxation in the following year: 

 

Year 1 Year 2 Year 3 Year 4 Year 5

*includes 

special project 

$25,000

Expenses 200,000$     210,000$ 220,500$ 231,525$       268,101$ 

Surplus -$             -$          25,000-$   -$               -$          

Taxation Required 200,000$     210,000$ 195,500$ 231,525$       268,101$ 

% increase in Exp 5% 5% 5% 16%

% increase in Tax 5% -7% 18% 16%  
 

 
 
Example of using surplus to offset taxation to fund special project in year 5: 

 
Year 1 Year 2 Year 3 Year 4 Year 5

*includes 

special project 

$25,000

Expenses 200,000$     210,000$ 220,500$ 231,525$       268,101$ 

Surplus -$             -$          -$          -$               25,000-$   

Taxation Required 200,000$     210,000$ 220,500$ 231,525$       243,101$ 

% increase in Exp 5% 5% 5% 16%

% increase in Tax 5% 5% 5% 5%  
 
 
 
Example of using surplus to offset taxation by rate stabilization: 
 

Year 1 Year 2 Year 3 Year 4 Year 5

*includes 

special project 

$25,000

Expenses 200,000$     210,000$ 220,500$ 231,525$       268,101$ 

Surplus -$             -$          8,000-$      8,500-$           8,500-$      

Taxation Required 200,000$     210,000$ 212,500$ 223,025$       259,601$ 

% increase in Exp 5% 5% 5% 16%

% increase in Tax 5% 1% 5% 16%  
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It is important to note that in all three examples, the amount of taxation over the five year 
period totals $1,105,126. Although the total taxation does not change, the timing of when 
the taxation occurs can create significant shifts in the tax rate as shown in the following 
chart. Ultimately, the best use of a one-time surplus is to fund one-time costs or projects. 
However, individual circumstances for each service must be considered. 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 

In regard to the $79,916 Administration surplus, there are several options that could be 
considered: 

1. Rate Stabilization – spreading the surplus out equally over a period of 3 to 5 
years, or more; 

2. Capital – replacement of computers, servers, software upgrades or other capital 
projects would be suitable uses; 

3. One-Time Projects – although no specific projects have been identified there are 
several that could become apparent in the next year or two. These include 
succession planning or a possible move to an new location;  

4. Transfer the full amount into reserves for a future use to be identified; (possible 
future uses could be rate stabilization, capital, funding one-time costs, or special 
projects). 

 
Staff’s recommendation is to transfer the funds into reserves for future use. 
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BOARD REPORT 
 
DATE: Thursday, February 13, 2014 
 
FROM: Moresby Island Management Committee 
 
SUBJECT: 2013 Operating Statements & 2014 Budget (MIMC Administration) 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION(S):  
 

1) THAT the board receives the report entitled 2013 Operating Statements & 2014 Budget 
(MIMC Administration) 

2) THAT the board allocate $35,000.00 towards MIMC administration in 2014 with 1/3 
coming from Electoral Area E and 2/3 coming from Electoral Area Administration. 

 
It has been a status quo year with regards to MIMC / Sandspit Community Office finances with 
slightly lower than expected expenditures. Attached is the 2013 operating statement for works 
management and below are some explanatory notes. 
Revenue: 

 Revenue was on target in 2013 and we are requesting no change in the MIMC grant for 
2014. 

 The Sandspit Harbour Society contract ended in 2012 and as such there were no 
expenditures related to this line item. 

Expenditures: 
 92% of the Staff Wages & Benefits budget was expended with the remaining 8% not 

being expended due to staff unavailability and a lack of quorum at several meetings 
resulting in less staff time being required. 

 The Sandspit Harbour Society contract ended in 2012 and as such there were no 
expenditures related to this line item. 

 Janitorial is being done in house at this time and is included in SW & B and Office 
Supplies. 

 Postage was over budget by $94 dollars 2013. The 2014 budget was set at 2013 actual 
levels with a 2% inflation adjustment. 

 Travel was over budget by $39 dollars in 2013. Our 2014 budget was set at 2013 actual 
levels with a 2% inflation adjustment. 

 Office Supplies & Software was over budget in 2013, this was due to lower than expected 
savings from our partnership with the Sandspit Community Society and because of 
technical problems with the photocopier that have resulted in increased use of supplies. 
Expenditures on this line item are still less than they were prior to the partnership and we 
budgeting based on 2013 Actuals with an inflation adjustment to better reflect 
organizational needs in 2014. 

 84% of the office maintenance fees budget was expended. This number is calculated as 
per the draft partnership agreement with the Sandspit Community Society. As the SCS is 
the party in the partnership responsible for ensuring the space is maintained (including 
heat, utilities, etc.) the rate that MIMC pays for the space and meeting space is locked at 
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the rate MIMC paid in its previous location at $4800 per year. This year the meeting costs 
were $781 and as such the maintenance fees are $4019. Total maintenance fees for the 
space are $11,000. The combined budget request for office maintenance fees and 
meeting space in 2014 is $4800 (no change from 2013 actuals). As we project meeting 
costs to be $1,200 the maintenance fee line item has been set at $3,600. 

 MIMC held less meetings than expected in 2013 due to quorum issues that resulted in 
expending 65% of our meeting budget. $1,200 has been budgeted in 2014 which is no 
change from what was budgeted in 2013. 

 84% of the communications budget was expended in 2013. The 2014 communications 
budget has been adjusted down to represent 2013 actual with a 2% inflation adjustment. 

 489% of the Advertising budget was expended. This was due to $500.00 spent on a 
special advertising initiative regarding BC Ferries that was approved in addition to the 
budget by the committee. With this taken into account the reminder expended only 
accounts for a $16 difference from budgeted. The 2014 budget has been based on 2013 
actual expenditures, less $500, with a 2% adjustment for inflation. 

 The Professional Development budget was not expended in 2013. RD staff have 
identified staff capacity/knowledge issues in several reports on MIMC. A concerted effort 
is planned in 2014 to address this through targeted Pro-D. As no Pro-D funds were spent 
in 2013 the 2013 amount is being carried over to 2014 and combined with the 2014 
budget (which has a 2% inflation adjustment 

 Office Furniture & Equipment came in on budget. The expenditure was almost entirely on 
furniture this year including replacing office chairs, desks, and partitions that had come to 
the end of their usable life. These expenditures took place in advance of a renovation of 
the office/center space (including the installation of over $2,000 worth of shelving and the 
replacement of carpeting that will take place in February 2014 at the expense of the SCS 
and Parks Canada). The 2014 budget is based on 2013 with a 2% inflation adjustment, 
the bulk of this line item has been set aside to replace the office’s photocopier which has 
been problematic for the past year (and went offline in mid February 2014). 

 MISC was exceeded by $92 in 2013 and will be increased in 2014 to 2013 actuals with a 
2% inflation adjustment. 

Surplus/Deficit: 
 MIMC ran an operating surplus in 2012 & 2013. Due to the uncertainty surrounding 

MIMC's ability to remain in the Visitor Center location (concerns surround the partnership 
agreement, concerns from RD staff regarding value, lack of long term agreements with 
Parks Canada) This draft budget calls for our operating surplus of $4,738 to be 
transferred to special projects and held there in case a move is necessary; in which case 
moving and possible renovation costs may be incurred. 

We thank the board for their continued support, any questions regarding MIMC finances can be 
directed, in writing, to MIMC Chairperson Evan Putterill. 
 
Respectfully Submitted 
Moresby Island Management Committee 
 
Attachment: 20140129 MIMC Administration 2013 Operating Statements & 2014 Draft Budget. 
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BOARD REPORT 
 
DATE: Thursday, February 13, 2014 
 
FROM: Moresby Island Management Committee 
 
SUBJECT: 2013 Operating Statements & 2014 Budget (MIMC Water) 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION(S):  
 

1) THAT the board receives the report entitled 2013 Operating Statements & 2014 Budget 
(MIMC Water) 

2) THAT the board grant MIMC $53,283 in 2014 for the purposes of works management for 
the Sandspit Water System. 

 
It has been a status quo year with regards to the works maintenance of the Sandspit Water 
System with slightly lower than expected expenditures. Attached is the 2013 operating statement 
for works management and below are some explanatory notes. 
 
Revenue: 

 2013 revenue came in on budget. Shown is the SQCRD grant of $55,413 less $2,752 
which was allocated to 2012 revenue as that is what MIMC requested it for in late 2012. 

 The 2014 requested allocation is $53,283 which represents a 1.2% increase to cover line 
items that have been adjusted for inflation. 

Expenditures: 
 94% of the testing and MISC budget was expended in 2013. Additional testing will be 

conducted in 2014 and as such we have budgeted at 2013 levels with a 2% adjustment 
for inflation. 

 70% of the maintenance budget was expended due to lower than expected maintenance 
requirements. Maintenance requirements are difficult to predict from year to year, 2013 
had the lowest expenditures on this line item since 2007. We have budgeted based on 
2013 budget with a 2% inflationary adjustment. 

 91% of the treatment budget was expended in 2013. Water consumption and price are 
the drivers of this line item. The budget for this line item was increased in the 2013 
budget process due to a change in the availability of product and a projected increase in 
price for the replacement. As there is more certainty with regard to product price in 2014 
we are adjusting the request downward to 2013 actual levels with a 2% inflation 
adjustment. 

 70% of the parts and equipment line item was expended in 2013. MIMC has approved 
the installation of variable frequency drives on well numbers 5 & 9 (one was installed on 
our largest well, number 7, in a previous year) and planned on proceeding if there was 
funds remaining after dealing with parts & equipment replacement; however, despite 
having the funding to install a VFD at one well, this project has been put on hold until a 
decision is made on water treatment as VFDs may not be needed if a treatment plant is 
installed. We have budgeted at 2013 levels with a 2% inflation adjustment for this line 
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item as it is variable and dependent on parts & equipment failure, which can be difficult to 
predict. In past years this line item has been as high as $7,694. 

 The operator line item was on budget and we have budgeted based on 2013 with a 2% 
COLA. 

Surplus: 
 Based on lower than expected expenditures MIMC had a surplus of $4273 which the 

committee opted to transfer to special projects in order to supplement the nanofiltration 
planning study which will be conducted in 2014, bringing that project budget up to 
$19,273.00. 

 
We thank the board for their continued support, any questions regarding MIMC finances can be 
directed, in writing, to MIMC Chairperson Evan Putterill. 
 
Respectfully Submitted 
Moresby Island Management Committee 
 
Attachment: 20140129 MIMC Water 2013 Operating Statements & 2014 Draft Budget. 
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